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SPECIAL EDUCATION ADVISORY COUNCIL 

Minutes – October 7, 2016
9:00 a.m. – 12:00 p.m.

PRESENT: Brendelyn Ancheta, Debbie Cheeseman, Annette Cooper, Martha Guinan, Valerie Johnson, Amanda Kaahanui (staff), Bernadette Lane, Anne Lau (for Amy Wiech), Dale Matsuura, Stacey Oshio, Kau‘i Rezentes, Susan Rocco (staff), Patricia Sheehey, James Street, Todd Takahashi, Jeannette Uemura (for Charlene Robles), Steven Vannatta, Jasmine Williams, Susan Wood 

EXCUSED: Sage Goto, Toby Portner, Rosie Rowe, Ivalee Sinclair
ABSENT: Bob Campbell, Gabriele Finn, Dan Ulrich, Gavin Villar
GUESTS: Thomas Moon, Stephen Schatz 
	TOPIC
	DISCUSSION
	ACTION

	Call to Order
	Chair Martha Guinan called the meeting to order at 9:05 a.m.
	

	Introductions
	Members introduced themselves to guests and to designees Jeannette Uemura (Early Intervention Section) Anne Lau (for Amy Wiech), and Thomas Moon (VP of Olomana and future designee for Stacey Oshio).
	

	Leading by Convening
	Martha asked Susan Wood and Steven Vannatta to provide a brief overview of the Leading by Convening process so that all members and guests are aware of the rules of engagement.
	

	Announcements
	1. Martha Guinan announced that she recently attended an ESSA Bootcamp sponsored by the Educational Trust.  She asked members to review the handout entitled “Improving Outcomes for Students with Disabilities:  Considerations for State Accountability Systems.”

2. Susan Rocco announced that the September issue of the SPIN News included two pages on SEAC and Leading by Convening, inviting other stakeholders to participate in the process of decision making.

3. Todd Takahashi announced that the Ad Hoc Membership Nomination Committee recommends that Kaili Murbach, a Maui mother of a 7 year old child with physical and medical challenges be considered as a parent representative to replace Zaida Place. 
	Copies of “Improving Outcomes…” and the September SPIN News were distributed.
Members voted unanimously to send Ms. Murbach’s nomination to the Superintendent for consideration.

	Review of Minutes of September 9th Meeting
	Members made no changes to the minutes.
	The draft minutes were approved as circulated.

	Discussion of Draft Strategic Plan Goals and Objectives
	Deputy Superintendent Stephen Schatz lead a discussion on the Department’s draft of Strategic Plan goals and objectives and the rationale behind them.  With the appointment of a new Board Chair, Lance  
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	Discussion of Draft Strategic Plan Goals and Objectives (cont.)
	Mizumoto, the Board and the Department decided to revise the current Strategic Plan by December 2016.  The timing will allow schools to address the new goals and objectives in their ACFIN (academic-financial) plans for SY 17-18.  Tammi Chun is leading the charge, along with Stephen S., meeting with principals and a teacher-leader work group comprised of teachers recommended by Complex Area Superintendents and HSTA.  The Board has held meetings on the plan on every island except Lanai.  A lot of feedback has been gathered on Goal 1:  Student Success, and 90% of all respondents to the Department’s survey agree with Goal 1 objectives.  Board member Brian De Lima has requested explicit verbage on inclusion in Goal 1.  

Suggested revisions by SEAC members

Stephen S. asked members to first spend a few minutes discussing the draft plan goals and objectives with another member with an eye to language and what might be missing.  Members gave a number of specific suggestions for changes to the draft document (see attachment).
Additional comments/questions from members and guests
C.  Inclusion hasn’t been well defined by the Department.

Q.  How do we make sure the curriculum is “well-rounded”?  

C.  If students are doing okay academically, but there are behavioral issues, it’s not really addressed.  Problem behavior increases, and friends fall away.  
C.  A multi-tiered system of support, combining academic and behavioral supports is one idea of a strategy.  A.  It is probably included in the plan’s lists of supports, but needs a larger emphasis.

C.  When people hear “school programs” they don’t think of an IEP or a 504 plan.  Q.  Can specialized programs be mentioned to make it clear that the plan includes students with special needs?

C.  The wording of the plan is good.  Our frustration comes in the application of the plan.  

C. We need socio-emotional learning as part of the curriculum, and School 
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	Discussion of Draft Strategic Plan Goals and Objectives (cont.)
	Additional comments/questions from members and guests (cont.)

Based Behavioral Health doesn’t address that.  A.  Objectives 2 and 3 under Goal 1 are the nod to the fact that we need to not just provide academic rigor but also to ensure that students are supported socially and emotionally.
C. If you are looking at alternative vehicles to a diploma, look at KCC where students can earn dual credits and get a regular diploma.

Q. Is there a way to modify the diploma requirements to acknowledge that many students in special education will not be able to pass algebra and need an alternate credit?

C. Sometimes students with disabilities have their graduation track—certificate or high school diploma—set by 7th or 8th grade; then there is no change or creativity in high school, because the expectation is already set.

C.  Many parents in middle school don’t know their child can stay on a diploma track; they’re told in meetings that a certificate is better, without acknowledging that the student won’t get a diploma.
C.  When a student’s needs are not met by the program, perhaps a referral network to another venue—like an e-school—is needed.

C.  I used correspondence school to help my daughter pass biology, but it cost a lot of money.

C. (Stephen S.) Part of the problem of teachers not being able to teach to diverse students needs is structural and part is teacher expectations.

Q.  Is there a way that the Strategic Plan can be shared with higher education, so they can understand classroom needs and come up with different teaching modalities?  A.  DOE partners with institutions like Chaminade and UH who prepare teachers.  We also participate in a Teacher Education Coordinating Council where we have no authority, but it is a nice, open communication process.

C.  There was some talk at UH about making all teachers dual prep, but it is not true yet.  Dual prep for elementary grades is more common.  We currently only have one secondary dual prep co-hort with about 17 students.  Administrators want to hire them right away, but often they use 
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	Discussion of Draft Strategic Plan Goals and Objectives (cont.)
	Additional comments/questions from members and guests (cont.)

one teacher for two roles without the appropriate supports.
C.  My students who are incarcerated adults often don’t have access to a path to get a regular high school diploma.  We advise them to pass the GED.  Q.  Is an Adult School Diploma equivalent to a regular high school diploma?  A.  No.

Q. What is meant by a high school completer?  A.  A completer would be a student who leaves high school without a regular diploma.  We acknowledge that 44% of students don’t go on to college or trade school, so we want counselors to have more responsibility for helping students set a verfied next step, whether its an apprenticeship, the military, etc.
C. Usually high schools have 1-2 counselors per grade level, and they are focused on getting students to college.  We need more transition teachers for students with disabilites; since these dedicated positions went into the WSF, a number of high schools have not maintained the position.

Q. Do you know when the metrics for measuring these goals and objectives will be developed?  A.  They are in the beginning stages.  We’re looking at coming up with a leaner set of metrics, as well as equity metrics without necessarily having one-to-one correlation with the objectives.  
C.  If you want to improve something, you need to measure it.

C.  It would be helpful for schools to be given some of the logic and intent of the draft goals and objectives, to explain their relevance.

C.  It appears that much of the onus for student success falls on teachers.  Sometimes principals negatively affect staff retention.  Q.  Who holds principals accountable?  A.  Stephen S.  asked Stacey Oshio to describe how she is held accountable as as a principal. (Stacey) I have monthly meetings with my Complex Area Superintendent where I have to bring a folder with evidence of having met certain objectives.
C.  We’re having lots of teacher attrition on the Big Island due to a particular principal, but no one seems alarmed.  We need oversight.

C.   In my area, we don’t have mass exodus, but I know it exists.  On the flip side, there may be areas where the principal is doing the right thing, 
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	Discussion of Draft Strategic Plan Goals and Objectives (cont.)
	Additional comments/questions from members and guests (cont.)

but the old-timers don’t want to be held accountable.
C.  We need to ensure that related services by outside vendors are being covered.  The bus company that covers my daughter’s school doesn’t have enough employees, so she gets picked up at 8:15 a.m. every day.  We also have had a shortage of nurses since the beginning of school. 

C.  Rather than talk about disparate groups, you might want to consider Wayne Sailor’s language:  “students for whom typical instruction is not effective.”
C.  If you could provide teacher training and mentoring before school starts, you would have less disruption to the classrooms and to students who do not do well with substitutes.

C.  The plan doesn’t mention discipline, and it’s well proven that suspensions of any length affect student academic outcomes.
	

	Group Discussion on Retention 
	In the interest of time, Martha tabled this discussion until a future meeting.  Members were asked to review the handouts on supporting teacher retention, factors leading to poor retention, recommendations re: retention, and testimony to the Board from a special education teacher.
	

	Continued Discussion on Staffing Allocation Formulas
	Susan R. explained that Justin Hughey, HSTA Vice President, asked her to present an alternative staffing allocation formula to the proportional formula currently in use.  The proposed formula takes into account how much special education support a student might need, as reflected in the amount of instructional minutes in the IEP, and creates four staffing support categories—intensive, sustained, targeted and intermittent—with corresponding weights.  The proposed formula allows supports to follow the student, regardless of his placement, and discourages inappropriate allocation of resources.  Stephen S. reminded members that any formula needs to acknowledge geographically diverse areas.
	A Powerpoint summarizing the weighted, proportional and support-based staffing formulas was shared.

	Legislative Committee Report
	Susan R. briefly went over the two items in the report: 1) testimony to the Board of Education regarding the Department’s proposed budget request, and 2) needed action on the resolution passed in April 2016 to  
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	Legislative Committee Report (cont.)
	implement a two-year pilot project to implement flexible use of contracted services for students with disabilities.  Although the resolution only passed the Senate, the Department agreed to work with SEAC on the project with the goal of saving costs while meeting the identified IEP needs of students.
	

	Data/Expertise Needed for Discussion on Inclusion/LRE
	In preparation for an exploration of inclusion at the November 2016 meeting, Martha called members’ attention to the prioritized components of Inclusion/LRE that were developed at the August meeting.   Stephen S. was asked to try to get data and information about the following:
· Where co-teaching is happening across the state,
· What models of co-teaching and inclusive education are being used

· What kinds of training is available, and
· What definition(s) of inclusion/inclusive education are in use locally. 

SEAC staff and members will provide data on the following:

· Data trends for the inclusion of Hawaii students with disabilities in general education classrooms in comparison to national norms, 
· How university pre-service programs are educating teacher candidates about co-teaching, and

· Other possible definitions of inclusion.
	

	Next Steps in the Leading by Convening Process 
	Martha asked Steven V. and Susan W.  to provide guidance on how to wrap up the discussion of staffing shortages.  Steven V. acknowledged that special education staffing shortages are a longterm problem that will not be solved immediately.  The process includes summing up and finding success in lessons we have learned thusfar, as well as defining next steps.  Susan added that we still have a lot to learn about staffing methodologies.  In the interim, SEAC could recommend that our voices be included in final decisions around staffing allocation.  Steven V. gave members a “homework”  assignment:  think about what inclusion and co-teaching means to you.  Stephen S. asked if members needed a clearer understanding of where Hawaii falls in statistics regarding LRE, and Martha reassured him that SEAC has been following the data through the Annual Performance Report.
	Members will examine their perceptions of inclusion and co-teaching and bring them to the November meeting for discussion.
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	Input from the Public
	Martha read a letter from the parents of a young adult on the Autism spectrum who is in his last year of public school.  
Issue

The parents are requesting SEAC’s assistance in gaining information/ clarification regarding the recent change in the Behavior Intensive Support Services (BISS) contract.  Their son is working hard on transition and relies heavily on his BISS and 1-to-1 instructional support.  They heard from another individual that because of the new contract, the BISS can no longer have contact with the parent or his 1-to-1 support.  The parents are upset that they haven’t gotten this information directly and are seeking help from SEAC rather than listening to hearsay.
Member discussion
Members made the following points:

· Teachers are now expected to learn how to take data and write goals around student behavior—tasks previously handled by the BISS.  
· Teachers and schools are being told that they must take data in order for the student to receive additional support OR the cost of the support will come out of the school’s budget rather than the district;

· This new requirement is reminiscent of Standards of Practice (SOPs), which were previously linked to delay in or denial of service.  
· In some schools the practice of SOPs still exists.

· Regardless of whether the SOP form is used, the allocation of a skills trainer is based on data.

· This process places a tension between the decision-making authority of the IEP team and district support teams.

Clarification sought from the Department

· What was the rationale to change the BISS contract?
· Where is the Department in implementing the contract?

· How are families being notified of the changes?
	Stephen S. and Thomas Moon, the Vice Principal from Olomana, were asked to address the clarification requests at the next meeting.



